ANNIVERSARY MEETING

Minutes of the Anniversary Meeting of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland held on 30 November 2001 in
the Lecture Theatre, Royal Museum of Scotland. Dr J N Graham Ritchie, President, in the Chair. The
President welcomed Fellows to the meeting. The Minutes of the meeting of 12 November 2001 were read
and approved. Dr Brendan O’Connor and Ms Andrea Smith having been appointed as scrutineers, the
Ballots were closed.

The Director, Mrs Fionna Ashmore read the following

DIRECTOR’S ANNUAL REPORT 2000-1
MEMBERSHIP

The Fellowship of the Society now stands at 3466. In the past year 180 Fellows have taken up election, or
been reinstated; 129 names have been removed from the Roll due to death and through lapse of subscription
or resignation. There are at present 25 Honorary Fellows.

MEETINGS

The public presentation of scholarly work is, as Fellows will be aware, now an established part of the
Society’s work — to Fellows through our usual Lecture meetings, increasingly to expert practitioners
through specialist seminars, and to the wider community through our varied open events.

The Society has held a full programme of activities through the year. Nine lecture meetings were held
between December 2000 and November 2001. As well these ‘ordinary’ lecture meetings for Fellows only, the
session included in February a joint lecture with the Friends of the National Museums of Scotland, entitled
Treasure Trove in Scotland, was delivered by Alan Saville. In April 2001, marking the Science Festival, under
the overarching theme of Photography in 19th-Century Scotland, Drs Alison Morrison-Low and Sara
Stevenson spoke on The genesis of photography in Scotland and From a standing start: the photographs of
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David Octavius Hill and Robert Adamson respectively. In June, the annual public lecture was A Diet of
Limpets? New work by the Scotland’s First Settlers Project on the early settlement of the Inner Sound, West
Scotland, which was delivered by Caroline Wickham-Jones.

LINDSAY FISCHER LECTURES

Lindsay Fischer Lectures were delivered in Edinburgh and Aberdeen by Alf Tore Hommendal of the
Norwegian Institute for Cultural Heritage Research who spoke on Religious Houses in Medieval Norway:
Influences from the West.

BUCHAN LECTURES
The following Buchan Lectures were delivered

In September 2001 in Orkney, as part of the Conference Sea Change: Orkney and Northern Europe in the
Later Iron Age and after: Paganism among the Picts and the Conversion of Orkney by Dr Anna Ritchie; and
From Pictish Christian to Christian Norse by Dr Raymond Lamb.

In October 2001 in Unst, Shetland the following Buchan was delivered: Norse Christianity in Shetland and
the North Atlantic Region by Professor Christopher Morris.

SEMINARS

The Society organized a very well attended open seminar in the session, under the aegis of the Heritage
Committee, on Building on the Past: The archaeology of towns and cities. We thank Miss Lisbeth Thoms,
Vice-President, for her leading role in this.

CONFERENCES

A Conference, paying tribute to the late Clive Wainwright, Sir Walter Scott and Abbotsford: the Image and
the Influence, and an associated visit to Abbotsford (as detailed in last year’s Annual Report) fell during this
session. The proceedings of this will be published in 2002 under the editorship of Dr Iain Gordon Brown.

Other conferences were Archaeological Research in Progress, 2001 the annual joint event with CSA,
which was organized this year by us, in Edinburgh in May. Projects grant-aided by the Society were
highlighted and a large and appreciative audience received accounts of current research and other work in
progress throughout Scotland, with research into the Iron Age being the main theme.

RHIND LECTURES

The Rhind Lectures for 2001 were delivered by Professor Colin Renfrew under the title of ART AS
ARCHAEOLOGY AND ARCHAEOLOGY AS ART: Transformations through Material Culture. These
ground-breaking Rhinds were attended by nearly 1000 people over the weekend 11-13 May; Dr David
Clarke’s Summing-up was printed in the September Newsletter. These Lectures are being published by
Thames and Hudson and of course there will be a very special rate for Fellows. We were also justifiably
proud of the cutting-edge design of the publicity material for these Rhinds.

EXCURSION

Regrettably, but understandably, as a result of the foot-and-mouth disease restrictions the Excursion to the
Antonine Wall scheduled for the first weekend in June was cancelled. We are grateful to the two disappointed
leaders Professors Breeze and Keppie.
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EDUCATION

The Society remains fully committed to recognizing the importance of the role of education and to that end
we continue to grant-aid, now at an increased level, the work of the CSA’s Young Archaeologists’ clubs.
Our Heritage Assistant has set up, with our full support, a new branch at Heriot in the Scottish Borders
which is highly active and has a healthy waiting list.

THE NORTH-EAST SECTION ANNUAL REPORT (OCTOBER 2000-SEPTEMBER 2001 )

Lectures continued to be held in Marischal Museum, University of Aberdeen following the same programme
as in Edinburgh, including the Lindsay-Fischer lecture by Alf Tore Hommendal. Unfortunately, the April
meeting had to be cancelled due to illness.

Following the pattern of recent years, there were two excursions during the summer. In August 2001
there was a coach trip to the Pictavia centre near Brechin, followed by a tour of Pictish stones in Angus led
by Norman Atkinson. In September there was a behind-the-scenes visit to Marischal Museum taking in the
main store and the conservation laboratory.

Membership of the Section stands at 311. The committee elected in May 2001 was: Aidan Mulkerrin
(Chairman), Peter Murray (Vice-Chairman), Neil Curtis (Secretary), Paul Pillath (Treasurer), Frank
Donnelly, Kevin Edwards, Robert Gray, Bill Nicolaisen, Ian Shepherd, Graham Steele and Judith Stones.

SOCIETY RESEARCH GRANTS AWARDED FOR 2001

The grant-aiding of research remains one of the most important areas of the Society’s activities in accordance
with Law 1 — ‘The purpose of the Society shall be the Study of the Antiquities and History of Scotland,
more particularly by means of archaeological research.’

Reports on the work carried out are supplied by recipients at the end of the year and are held in the
Society’s office, or placed in the NMS Library, as appropriate. It is a condition of grant that there is full
compliance with current Scottish Treasure Trove legislation and that reports on fieldwork and related
projects are presented for publication in the CSA’s annual Discovery and Excavation in Scotland. The Society
also invites recipients of grants, when appropriate, to publicize the results of their work at the Archaeological
Research in Progress Conference.

The following grants for 2001 were approved from the General Research Fund which includes
investment income from the Dorothy Marshall Bequest:

Dr I Armit for The Traprain Law Summit Project; Mr N Basden for A Study of the Phrenological Society;
Mr N W Hall, for North Berwick Castle: Preliminary Archaeological Survey; Mr J G Harrison, for Heavy
Metal Mines in the Ochils: History, Sites and Context; Professor C C Haselgrove, for The Traprain Law
Environs Project; Mr A R Heald, for The Caithness Broch Survey; Mr F Hunter, for The Birnie Project Phase
1; Mr R D Knox, for The Eddleston Parish Survey; Dr C E Lowe, for A4 Survey of Whithorn Pend; Dr C E
Lowe, for Excavation at St Nicholas’ Chapel, Papa Stronsay, Orkney; Dr J A Sheridan, Dating Cremated
Human Bone from Prehistoric Scotland; Dr B T Teissier, for Orientalism in 18th Century Edinburgh (she also
received the 2001 Gunning Jubilee gift); Mr J L Tindal, for the Carved Stone Balls: the Known Facts; Dr J
Turnbull, The Scottish Glass Industry 1750—1850; Mr C R Wallace, Late Roman Pottery in Scottish Contexts;
Dr J R Watts, The life and Times of Bishop Hugh MacDonald (1699-1773); Miss C R Wickham-Jones,
Scotland’s First Settlers Project.

YOUNG FELLOW’S BURSARY

This was awarded to Dr Mary MacLeod to allow her to attend and deliver a paper at the 14th Viking
Congress, Torshavn, Faroe Islands, 19-30 July 2001.
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The Society is keen to increase its grant-aid to research projects; an updated information leaflet on our
Research and other Grants is available from the Society Office. Detailed conditions appear on the Application
forms. All valid applications are considered fully by the Research Committee.

PUBLICATIONS

This has been a very significant year for our publications; three monographs having been published in the
summer (including the first of the new joint series with the Royal Commission on the Ancient and Historical
Monuments of Scotland), a first for the Society with the publication on the net of the first of the new
Scottish Archaeological Internet Reports (SAIR), and the completion of the General Index for volumes
106-126 of the Proceedings

Proceedings

For the sixth year in succession the Society will be publishing, again with significant grant-aid from Historic
Scotland, the last of the current double volumes of the Proceedings, Volume 130. This will be the fifth
volume to be produced under the Editorship of Mr Jerry O’Sullivan who retires formally tonight. We very
much regret the delay in this publication which will not now appear until the New Year and we thank Dr
Anna Ritchie for assisting us with the production of this volume. As Fellows will know from the September
Newsletter the Society, under its new Proceedings Editor, Dr Gordon Barclay, has made radical changes
with the intention of shortening the production cycle of the publication; Volume 131 will be appearing only
a matter of months after 130, and volumes after that in the late spring or early summer each year.

General Index

The compilation of the General Index covering Volumes 106-126 of the Proceedings and including a
separate index of Fellows’ entries during that period is now complete and is currently being printed. An
order form will be included with the next mailing.

Monograph Series

Monograph 18, by Dr Jill Turnbull, The Scottish Glassmaking Industry 1610-1750 provides a detailed
examination of one of Scotland’s earliest industries, which surprisingly has little written about it. Monograph
20 The Caves of Mid Argyll by Dr Christopher Tolan-Smith was also published in the summer.

The Series Editor, Mrs Alexandra Shepherd, and the Volume Editor, Dr Anna Ritchie must be
thanked for their dedicated work.

I take the usual opportunity to urge Fellows to support the series by taking advantage of their
opportunity to purchase these at the special rate — the benefit will be theirs. We would also like to take this
opportunity to draw attention again to the considerable grant-aid the Society receives towards publications
from Historic Scotland.

We were delighted also in the late summer to have published the first of our joint Monographs with
the Royal Commission on the Ancient and Historical Monuments of Scotland, the scholarly volume Early
Medieval Sculpture in the Western Highlands and Islands by Tan Fisher.

As Fellows are aware the Society will be undertaking publication, in due course, of a new Monograph
series jointly with the National Museums of Scotland; Council were appreciative, not only of the recognition
of the close links between the two organisations, but also of the desirability and benefits of the Society being
associated with a scholarly publication series such as this.

Scottish Archaeological Internet Reports (SAIR)

The Society provided the Managing Editor for the pilot publication in this new series, which has been
funded and initiated by Historic Scotland, http//www.sair.org.uk In the first instance SAIR will be a vehicle
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for publishing final reports on archaeological excavation and fieldwork funded by Historic Scotland, with
the objective of making the results available more widely, more rapidly, and less expensively than has often
been the case with conventional printing.

The first report in the series is Dundrennan Abbey.: Archaeological Investigation within the South Range
of a Cistercian House in Kirkcudbrightshire by our Fellow Gordon Ewart. Several more reports are
anticipated before the beginning of 2002 and will continue throughout the year, followed by a major review
of the venture. Historic Scotland will underwrite all relevant costs for the start-up period (1 April 2001-31
March 2004).

Asindicated in the Newsletter, Fellows are encouraged to view the Dundrennan Abbey report on screen
as well as the outline, ‘About the SAIR Pilot’. Responses on any aspect will be warmly welcomed. As
indicated in SAIR 1 these can be submitted direct by email to feedback@sair.org.uk

Newsletter

Two issues were produced and circulated in February and September 2001, both 12 pages in length. We
always welcome input from Fellows to this and, as ever are delighted to print notices of events and
publications that might be of interest to Fellows.

OTHER WORK OF THE SOCIETY

The Society remains active in the heritage field and we are, as Fellows will be aware, consulted on
archaeological issues by a wide variety of organisations; we continue to be formally represented on a large
number of bodies: The Ancient Monuments Board for Scotland (although this has now fallen victim to the
Scottish Executive’s ‘Bonfire of the Quangos’ [QUAasi Non-Governmental Organizations, also known as
NDPBs — Non-Departmental Public Bodies]); and the User Panel of the Royal Commission on the Ancient
and Historical Monuments of Scotland, the National Trust for Scotland; the Traprain Law Management
Group; the British and Irish Archaeological Bibliography; the Scottish Field School; Scottish Environment
Link; Scottish Archaeological Link; the Association for the Protection of Rural Scotland; the National
Committee on Carved Stones; the Mouswald Trust; the Dalrymple Trust; and the Portable Antiquities
Working Group.

Thanks must be recorded to our representatives on these various bodies; especially our representative
on the National Trust for Scotland, Dr Jane Murray; our representative on the Ancient Monuments Board,
Jill Harden; and to Robin Turner, our representative on the Scottish Environment Link, who have a
particularly heavy load.

COMMITTEES

As well as the obvious public activities of the Society — publication of the Proceedings, the Monographs,
the Lecture Programme and the various Day Conferences and other events — the Society continues to do
considerable work through its Committees. The Research Committee continues, under its Convener Ian
Shepherd, to consider applications for Research grants as well as having responsibility for the Society’s part
in the Archaeological Research in Progress Conference. This Committee also has responsibility from time to
time for organising a three-day international Conference and we are currently involved in the successor to
the Mesolithic conference — Neolithic and Early Bronze-Age Scotland in its European context. The
Publications Committee and Editorial Board, under the Convenership of Alan Saville, consider matters
relating to publications (other than the Newsletter) and with both Editors consider all submissions for
publication with the Society in the Proceedings and monograph series. The Heritage Committee convened
by the Director advises the Society on, or represents the Society at, a large number of events as well as being
involved with the activities of other bodies or link groups, as listed above. Through this Committee the
Society responds to relevant Government and other initiatives. The Committee is also active in organizing
the specialist seminar series — Fellows will have been aware of the successful seminar held in May, Building
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on the Past: Sustaining the Heritage of our Towns and Cities convened by Lis Thoms, and the Seminar in
November Conservation of Historic Graveyards held jointly with Historic Scotland. The Committee and
in particular Robin Turner and Lorna Main with the assistance of Ruth Lancaster have become increasingly
involved in promoting the built and historical heritage at Scottish Executive level through Scottish
Environment Link and the Cross Party Group on Architecture and the Built Environment; again through
SELink Dr Alison Sheridan has been involved in promoting the interests of archaeology in respect of
wetland and coastal issues. We welcome the high level dialogues with Ministers and others and hope to bring
Fellows news of these initiatives in the next Newsletter. We are also involved in detailed comments on, and
defence of, some of the bodies being scrutinized as part of the examination of quangos by the Scottish
Executive, mentioned above. The Programme Committee, under the Convenership of the President, is
responsible for the annual Programme including proposals for the Rhind Lectures, seminars, conferences
and the excursion — suggestions and proposals from Fellows are always welcome as those who have made
proposals will be aware. Many major initiatives are some years in the preparation and we have mentioned
the Neolithic Conference to be held in 2003; also later that year we will commemorate the centenary of the
publication of the Early Christian Monuments of Scotland with a major Conference to run in tandem with
events being organized by Historic Scotland. Finally, the Finance and Administration Committee, under the
Convenership of Mr Humphrey Holmes, considers and oversees the financial and budgetary aspects of the
Society’s work. The Treasurer, Naomi Tarrant, will in her report be drawing your attention to some
important matters discussed by this Committee.

I would like to take this opportunity, on the eve of my penultimate session as Director to state formally
that the Society owes an enormous debt of gratitude to all those who take on the burden of sitting on
Council and the Committees. The dedicated voluntary contribution over the years by so many, one would
have thought overburdened, individuals is extremely impressive and is perhaps one of the most outstanding
features of this Society. As ever, the Director is particularly grateful to the President, the Treasurer, the
Vice-Presidents and Conveners of the Committees as well as of course to the dedicated Society staff:
Maureen McLeod; Morvern Hardie; Ruth Lancaster and the Society’s Editors: Jerry O’Sullivan; Gordon
Barclay; and Alexandra Shepherd; as well as Dr Anna Ritchie, Monographs volume Editor; and Colin
Wallace, the SAIR Managing Editor.

ADMINISTRATION

Fellows will, I very much hope have noticed that we have now upgraded the standard of presentation of our
publicity material; although there is some cost involved, as a responsible charity we monitor this carefully
and consider that it is important to present a professional and up-to-date image without laying ourselves
open to accusations of style over substance.

There have, as you will be aware, been some changes within the Office: Mrs Fionna Ashmore continues
as Director; Mrs Maureen McLeod as Assistant Treasurer; Mrs Morvern Hardie as the Administrative
Assistant; Mrs Ruth Lancaster, the Heritage and Publications Assistant; and Dr Rob Sands our computer
adviser. A new member of staff is Dr Gordon Barclay who became the Proceedings Editor in June. Dr Colin
Wallace the new Managing Editor for SAIR also carries out his task from the office. As always we would
remind Fellows that as all Staff work part-time, Fellows, who are always welcome to visit us, are urged to
ring ahead before visiting.

Mailings, an increasingly large task, are eased by the voluntary help provided by our dedicated group
of envelope fillers (excuse my use in this report of their first names): Alec and Dinah Adamson; Maurice
Carmichael; Patrick and Mary Cave-Browne; Joan Fleming; Audrey Henshall; Margaret Hilton; Davy
Jones; Gordon Maxwell; Rosemary Meldrum; Jean Munro; Jane Murray; Anna Ritchie; Gordon Shiach;
Mary Smallwood; and Twin Watkins, in addition to those who come in for particular mailings.

Thanks are due, as ever, to the National Museums of Scotland for their help. As well as the Curatorial
and Directorate staff we are grateful to those members of the Museum staff who help with arrangements
behind the scenes, especially Carolyn Wildy, Kathleen Coultherd, Wilma Henderson and Ella Blyth and her
assistants. The Information Desk staff, the Housemen and Messengers who are unstinting in their help with
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the many deliveries to and from the Society and to the Visitor Service and Security staff who are involved in
all our meetings. Special thanks are due to all members of the NMS Library staff for their patience and help
both to the Society staff and to Fellows. As ever, very particular thanks are due to Grant MacRae and Chris
Stewart whose services as projectionists at our meetings, seminars and conferences, contribute so enormously
to the smooth running of events.

I would also like to thank the members of staff of the Archaecology Department of the National
Museums who, as ever, have all supported and assisted the Society this year.

FUTURE DIRECTIONS FOR THE SOCIETY

The Society is currently embarking on a detailed examination of its direction and future; Council have been
considering many aspects of the Society’s work and its place in Scottish archaeology and history in the 21st
century. We must not become complacent about our growing Fellowship and publications. Our role as ‘the
senior antiquarian body in Scotland’ (the second senior in Britain) concerned, as we state proudly in our
publicity material, ‘with every aspect of the human past in Scotland’ must not be diminished.

The Treasurer, Miss Naomi Tarrant then read the following Treasurer’s Report:

TREASURER’S REPORT FOR THE YEAR 2000-1

During the last year the Society has taken on more work and has a very full publishing programme. These
were described in more detail in the Director’s report for 2000—1. This activity has had an impact on our
finances, and the main points are detailed below. In addition the current review of the Society’s direction
and future may well have an impact on our finances in the years ahead.

As a charity we do not wish to be seen to make too large a surplus on our operations. We have been
very fortunate in receiving some splendid bequests in the last few years and we are financially in good heart.

Between the financial years ended June 1993 and June 2000 the Society has made a surplus each year,
although in the year ended 30 June 2000 the receipt of a legacy of £30,000 masked an otherwise operating
deficit of £8,350. It is not the policy of the Society to build up reserves indefinitely, the deficit in the current
year was expected, and a deficit in the year ended 30 June 2002 has been predicted. It should be noted that
included in the Funds at 30 June 2001 of £849,167, £209,192 represents Endowment Funds, which may be
used only for specific purposes; £279,440 represents the unrealized gains on Investments currently held in
the portfolio; and free undesignated funds amount to £360,535. The Society considers that these free funds
should be maintained at a level to meet approximately one and a half times the total expenditure in a year.

INVESTMENTS

The policy as agreed between the Society and its Investment Advisers is to aim for capital growth whilst at
the same time providing a reasonable level of income. In the terms of the agreement dated May 1998, the
Bank of Scotland has full discretion as to the management of the portfolio. The Society’s Investment
Advisers provide a half yearly Review together with quarterly Valuations. In addition, the Investment
Adviser attends half yearly meetings of the Finance and Administration Committee, to provide a verbal
report and valuation on the portfolio, and also to answer questions raised by the Committee members.

The market value of the portfolio shows a decrease at 30 June 2001 of somewhat less than current
market indices.

SUBSCRIPTIONS

In the light of declining interest rates on our investments, which appear to be set to continue for some time,
it would not be prudent to continue to suffer further substantial deficits. In view of this the Society considers
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that subscriptions should be raised from 1 July 2002. The last increase in subscriptions was effective from
1 July 1992, so there has been no rise for 10 years, even though costs have gone up substantially. Continuing
previous policy, the Society aims to set new subscription rates that do not need to be put up for several
years.

PUBLICATIONS

Following a reduction in the net cost of publications last year, a significant increase has been experienced in
the year under review. The cost of Proceedings Volume 130, the last of the double volume series, is expected
to increase due to a reduction in the grants available. Estimates have been made in these accounts for the
costs of publication and the grants receivable, but the final figures are not known until at least a month after
the publication date, expected early in 2002. Whilst monograph sales have been maintained, the grants
available towards publication costs have reduced considerably. The Society wishes to record its thanks to
Historic Scotland and others for their generosity in the provision of grants.

HERITAGE

As referred to in last year’s report, an additional staff member was appointed to assist with the increased
burden of heritage matters. Due to the Society’s public standing its views and representations have been
sought on an increased number of matters. The charge in the accounts includes employment costs incurred.

COMPUTERS

The Society is currently upgrading the database and computer systems, whilst also providing a website.

GRANTS

Grants for Research are made in the first instance from the income of the Endowment Funds on the
recommendation of the Research Committee and with the approval of Council. Any shortfall is met from
general funds.

RISKS

The major risks to which the Society is exposed have been identified and reviewed by Council, systems have
been established to mitigate these risks.

I should like to express my thanks to the Convener of the Finance and Administration Committee, Mr
Humphrey Holmes; to the Treasurer of the North-East Section Mr Paul Pillath; to Mr Graham Miller of
the Bank of Scotland Investment Services; and to Mrs Maureen McLeod, the Assistant Treasurer.

Copies of the full audited accounts of the Society of Antiquaries of Scotland 20001 are available to
any Fellow or other interested party on application to the Society’s office, at a cost of £2 each (in the UK
and Europe); £4 elsewhere to cover production and postage.

The Director’s and the Treasurer’s reports were formally approved by the Fellows.

APPROVAL OF RISE IN SUBSCRIPTIONS FROM 2002

The Treasurer informed Fellows that the Society was financially sound but in order to fulfil its remit under
its charitable status it needs to be careful that it does not pile up moneys that can be seen as profits from its
subscriptions or events. Since 1992 when there was last a rise in subscriptions the first few years saw an
underspend in the Society’s subscription money. In the last two full years there has been a deficit in the
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annual accounts and there is estimated to be a further one in the year ending July 2002. The deficit in
1999-2000 was masked by a bequest of £30,000.

As the Director’s report made clear we have had a busy year. There have been several publications in
the monograph series and more are scheduled in the next few months. All Society events are costed to be
self-supporting so that we have the maximum amount to devote to the purposes of the Society. The work of
the Society has grown with the increase in membership and with increased demand for the Society’s views
on various topics as outlined in the Director’s report. This has led to an increase in the workload of the
Society’s staff, who all work part-time, and our volunteers.

The Society cannot continue to make large deficits. Our income from investments has fallen in the last
year and looks set to continue to fall in the foreseeable future, so we shall need to increase the subscription
from next July. There has not been an increase since 1992. Comparable societies now have subscriptions in
the region that Council is proposing: Ordinary Fellow £40; Retired Fellow £30; Family Fellow £20. We
hope, but cannot of course guarantee, that we shall not have to ask for an increase in the near future.

The Treasurer was strongly supported from the floor by Mr Alan Saville and Mr Roger Mercer, both
former Treasurers. The Fellows approved the proposed rise in subscriptions.

FAREWELL TO FORMER EDITOR, INTRODUCTION OF NEW EDITOR AND
EDITOR’S REPORT

The President thanked the former Editor, Jerry O’Sullivan, who was unable to be present. His personal
contribution to the publication of the Society’s Proceedings had been prodigious. The proposal from
Historic Scotland that the Society might be involved in helping to publish material generated by the Backlog
Project, outlined in our Proceedings volume 125 for 1995, generated the first double volume in 1995 with
Humphrey Welfare as editor. Jerry O’Sullivan took up the editorial mantle for Volume 126 and has held this
until Volume 130, currently in the final stages of publication. A great range of material has been sensitively
prepared for publication. The Society is much indebted to his skill and dedication in preparing the volumes
for the press. With Jerry’s relocation to Galway we regret that delays have occurred with Volume 130, as
outlined in the letter to all Fellows by the Publications Convenor, Alan Saville. With the help of our former
Editor, and indeed President, Dr Anna Ritchie, the editorial momentum has been maintained. The President
asked that the Society’s gratitude to Jerry O’Sullivan be recorded in the published account of this meeting.

The President welcomed the new Editor, Dr Gordon Barclay, a Principal Inspector with Historic
Scotland. He said that Dr Barclay had a long pedigree of contributions to the Proceedings himself, as well
being joint author of the Society’s Monograph on the Cleaven Dyke, and he was aware of his high standards
in preparation and editing. He was delighted that Dr Barclay has been able to take on this task.

Dr Barclay then expressed his delight in being appointed to the task and said that, although as the first
employed Editor of the Society and his was no longer an honorary position, he was honoured to be
appointed. He hoped for publication of Volume 131 in the summer of 2002. He also said, that as Fellows
had been informed in the Newsletter, the annual deadline of 30 November for acceptance of submissions
had been done away with.

THE R B K STEVENSON AWARD

The President reminded Fellows that the R B K Stevenson award is made in recognition of the paper in each
year’s Proceedings that best reflects R B K Stevenson’s own scholarship and high standards. Robert
Stevenson was for many years in charge of the National Museum of Antiquities of Scotland and was
President of this Society between 1975 and 1978. His varied interests are well represented in Volume 130, but
a paper that stood out was that by Fraser Hunter on “The Excavation of an Early Bronze Age cemetery and
other sites at West Water Reservoir, West Linton, Scottish Borders’. Here excavation of a series of burials
and associated artefacts, and the careful laboratory examination of a necklace of cannel coat and lead beads,
forms the basis for a wide-ranging discussion on funerary ritual and social interpretation as well as making
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suggestions as to future excavation techniques. Fraser Hunter has brought together reports from many
colleagues into a most informative paper. The President was delighted, in Mrs Elizabeth Stevenson’s
presence, to present this year’s R B K Stevenson award to Fraser Hunter.

THE DOROTHY MARSHALL MEDAL

The Dorothy Marshall medal is awarded by the Society every three years to an individual in recognition of
an outstanding contribution in a voluntary capacity to Scottish archaeological or related studies. The medal
commemorates not only the high esteem with which Miss Dorothy Marshall was held for her own lifetime’s
achievement in archaeology, but also the Society’s gratitude for her generous benefaction.

The medal for 2001 was presented to Miss E B Rennie for her outstanding service to archaeology for
nearly half a century.

In his presentation speech the President said that that there was a considerable degree of fittingness
about this award for the Island of Bute, which was Dorothy Marshall’s home, slots neatly into Cowal, the
south-eastern portion of Argyll, where Miss Rennie was for many years a teacher at Sandbank School.
When the Cowal Archaeology Society was formed in 1961 Miss Marshall became Honorary President and
inspired that Society with her own dedication. For many years Miss Rennie’s enthusiasm played a vital part
in maintaining the active Society, both in organising excavation and fieldwork in Cowal, such as that at
Ardnadam, and helping to create one of the fullest local sites and monuments portfolios. She had also
championed the platform sites on the hillsides of the west, and through tireless survey and planning
challenged received views. Survey within the often wooded slopes such as Glen Nant required great
dedication and patience, and she has kept her team of helpers going through fair weather and foul. She had
published the results, both in detail in a British Archaeological Report and in a most accessible short
volume. Her contribution to Scottish archaeology had indeed been outstanding, and he had great pleasure
in presenting the Dorothy Marshall Medal to Elizabeth Rennie.

THE BALLOT FOR OFFICE BEARERS AND COUNCIL MEMBERS

The President thanked the outgoing Vice President, Miss Lisbeth Thoms, and the four outgoing Council
members: lan Campbell; Bill Finlayson; Katherine Forsyth; and Lorna Main, for their input and dedication
to the Society during their time on Council. Miss Thoms had been a great support and of particular help, as
Fellows would have been aware, in chairing meetings in his absence.

ELECTED TO COUNCIL

The President was delighted to welcome Mrs Doreen Grove as the new Vice-President and Dr David Bowler,
Dr Ewan Campbell, Dr Jill Turnbull, and Mr Robin Turner as Council members.

Council for 2001-2002 is as follows:

President J N Graham Ritchie, MA, PhD, MBA, FSA
Vice Presidents W David H Sellar, BA, LLB, FRHistS, Bute
Pursuivant

Colleen Batey, BA, PhD, MIFA
Doreen Grove, BA, FSA
Treasurer Naomi Tarrant, BA, AMA, FSA
Councillors Christopher Lowe, BA, MA, PhD, MIFA
Mary A Macleod, BA, MA, PhD, MIFA
Magdalena S Midgley, MA, PhD
Andrea N Smith, BA, MIFA
Jane Geddes, BA, MA, PhD
Charlotte M Lythe, MA
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Richard Oram, MA, PhD

Susan E Seright, DipMGS, AMA

David P Bowler, BA, Mphil

Ewan Campbell, BSc, PhD, MIFA

Jill Turnbull, CQSW, BA, PhD

Robin Turner, BA, MIFA
Ex-Officio Members Of Council

Chairman of the North East Section Aidan Mulkerrin, BA, Mlitt
Convener of the Finance & Administration Humphrey Holmes, CA

Committee
Convener of the Heritage Committee Fionna M Ashmore, BA, FSA
Convener of the Publications Committee Alan Saville, BA, FSA, MIFA
Convener of the Research Committee Ian A G Shepherd, MA, FSA, MIFA

Representative to the Ancient Monuments Board for ~ Jill Harden, BSc, AMA, MIFA
Scotland
Representative of the National Museums of Scotland ~ David V Clarke, BA, PhD, FSA

ELECTION OF NEW FELLOWS
The result of the ballot was announced and the following were elected as ordinary Fellows:

LT COL BYRON ADAMS, BSBA, JD, 105 Willoughby Drive, Williamsburg, VA 23185, USA

JOHN MICHAEL ADAMS, BA, 8 North Gardner Street, Glasgow

JULIE AITKEN, 35 Schan Road, Prestonpans, East Lothian

JAMES BONBRIGHT ANDERSON, BA, BSc, 22227 Kittridge Street, Woodland Hills, CA 91303, USA

REV JAMES EDWARD ANDREWS, MA, BD, DipCG, 116 Bonnyrigg Road, Dalkeith,

ANDREW ASPINALL, BSc, MA, West Garleton Farm, 1 West Garleton Holdings, Haddington

TESSA PENDA VICTORIA ASQUITH-LAMB, MA, The Bothy, 36B Broomieknowe, Lasswade,
Midlothian

STEPHANIE BARGER, MTh, MSc, Churchill House Room GO01, 7 Richmond Place, Edinburgh

RACHEL BARROWMAN, BA, 16 Eorodale, Port of Ness, Isle of Lewis

JAMES STANSBERRY BARTH, 5544 Canterbury Ave NE, Buffalo, MN 55313-3619, USA

MATTHEW J BARTH, 401 Garfield Avenue, Champlin, MN 55316, USA

DR IAN BAXTER, MA, 13 Hollyhock Glade, Adambrae, Livingston, West Lothian

DR MARY BAXTER, BA, PGCE, 13 Hollyhock Glade, Adambrae, Livingston, West Lothian

THE REVD ROBERT WILLIAM FREDERICK BEAKEN, BA, STh, MA, The Vicarage, 13 Abbot’s
Road, Colchester

JOHN PATRICK RYAN BEECH, MA, 12 Gladstone Terrace, Edinburgh

JOHN BEHM, BA, The Lodge, Abbey Saint Bathans, Berwickshire

JAMES FLOYD BIRTCHER, BS, 6205 Greenbank Road, North Little Rock, AR 72118, USA

BRUCE BISHOP, FMus, DipMusT, CSFHS, Rivendell, Miltonduft, Elgin, Moray

JANET MARY BISHOP, HON FMus, CertSPHS, Rivendell, Miltonduff, Elgin, Moray

MAIRI BLACK, BSc, CertArchaeol, 5 Greenbank Avenue, Edinburgh

DAVID HAROLD BLAIN, BA, 110 Grand Ridge Drive, Cambridge, Ontario, Canada

ROSEANNA VICTORIA BOCHENEK, MA, Mount Pleasant, South Road, Cupar, Fife

SIMON BOLITHO, MA, ACA, 47 Trevarthian Road, St Austell, Cornwall

JOHN BORLAND, BA, MAALIS, 2 Pentland Villas, Edinburgh

STUART WILLIAM BROMHEAD, MBIFM, Edenroc, Wrecclesham Road, Farnham, Surrey

SUSAN DIANNE BUCKHAM, BA, DipArch, 1F1, 149 Gilmore Place, Edinburgh

FRANCES THOMAS BUMANN, BA, 9540 Orion Avenue, North Hills, CA 91343-2107, USA

DR LYLE CALCAMUGGIO, BS, MS, 10988 West Township Road 116, Fosturia, OH 44830, USA
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GEO CAMERON, BA, MA, MSc, Winton, 21 High Street, Aberlady

JOHN ALBERT CAMPBELL, 9301 Sturgis Street, Norfolk, VA 23503, USA

PATRICIA IRENE CAMPBELL-KEASE, HonFHS, 8 Ferryfield Road, Connel, By Oban, Argyll

FERGUS GILBERT PULLEIN CANNAN, BA, AKC, 107 Stanford Avenue, Brighton, East Sussex

GRAEME CARRUTHERS, MA, 5(2F3) Maritime Street, Leith, Edinburgh

ROBERT SCOTT CHALMERS, 44 New Endrick Road, Kilearn, Stirlingshire

CAROL ANNE CHRISTIANSEN, BA, MA, Framgord, Hillside Road, Scalloway, Shetland

CHARLOTTE STAUB CLEWIS, BA, MA, 1 Gaucho Drive, Rolling Hills Estates, CA 90274-5113, USA

JOHN EDWARD CLEWIS, BSc, MBA, 1 Gaucho Drive, Rolling Hills Estates, CA 90274-5113, USA

PROFESSOR BRYONY JEAN COLES, MPhil, BA, Fursdon Mill Cottage, Thorverton, Devon

EDGAR CONLEY Jr, 3500 Hillstone Court, Atlanta, GA, USA

RICHARD CONOLLY, MA, Middle Mill, Back Lane, Innerwick, Dunbar

MARTIN COOK, MA, 524 Ferry Road, Edinburgh

ALEXANDER COPLAND, 2 Birch Cottage, South Street, Rattray

LOUISE MORAG CRAIG, BSc, Moorside, Moor Road, Balfron, Stirling

ROBERT CRERAR, 42 George Street, Cellardyke, Anstruther, Fife

PATRICK CRICHTON, MA, Mundeville, Tinwald, Dumfries

ALISDAIR CURTIS, 7 Strathview Place, Comrie, Perthshire

LIAM ANTHONY CHARLES DEVLIN, MA, BMus, LRAM, ARCM, 93 Lomondside Avenue,
Clarkston, Glasgow

DAVID LEE DONACHIE, 11 Beech Avenue, Boothstown, Worsley, Greater Manchester

AIDAN DONAGHY, 325 Lee Crescent North, Bridge of Don, Aberdeen

LINDSAY JAMES DUNBAR, MA, Flat 2F1 23 Restalrig Rd, Leith, Edinburgh

ALISON JEAN DUNCAN, BA, 6A Picardy Place (1F), Edinburgh

JOHN EDWARD DYE, BSc, Toad Hall, Dalnabreac, Acharacle, Argyll

GENE PERDUE DYER, BS LLB MBF, 4514 Gideon’s Trace, Union City, GA 30291, USA

ROBERT PETER ENGL, MA, 247 Sherbrooke Road, Rosyth, Fife

NEIL FAIRBURN, BA, Cocyn Uchaf, Moelfre, Llangefa, Anglesey

PEGGY FERGUSON, 4237 La Junta Drive, Claremont, CA 91711, USA

DR NIC FIELDS, BA, 120/1 Rose Street South Lane, Edinburgh,

DR JOHN FINLAY, LLB, DipLP, School of Law, Stair Building, University of Glasgow, Glasgow

ABIGAIL FINNEGAN, MA, 15 Broadoaks Grange, Carlisle, Cumbria

JEAN ELIZABETH FOWLIE, MA, DipEd, 24 Granton Road, Edinburgh

JAMES FRASER, BA, MA, Dept of Celtic, University of Edinburgh, 19 George Square, Edinburgh

THOMAS GEORGE FRESHWATER, 43 Corstorphine Road, Edinburgh

MARK RICHARD ASHLEY FRESSON, ARIAS, RIBA, Barch, DipArch, Blyth Hill House, Chapel
Street, Alyth

DONALD SPEIRS FULLARTON, Inistore, 58 James Street, Helensburgh, Dumbartonshire

SHEENA GRANT GEMMELL, Mlitt, 5 Mill Brow, Armathwaite, Cumbria

JENIFER DIANE GEORGE, BSEd MSEd, 611 Oak Lane, Mt Vernon, MO 65712, USA

RONALD BARRY GREER, Berbice, The Terrace, Blair Atholl

IAN SYDNEY GREIG, BSc, CPAg, Box 273508, Tampa, FL 33688, USA

NEIL FORBES GRIEVE, BSc, 3 Birch Place, Burghmuir, Perth

JOHN ANDREW GUY, 45 Princes Street, Deal, Kent

LINDA HALL, AB, MA, JD, EdD, 1425 West Virgin Street, Tulsa, OK 74127-2713, USA

TREVOR HALL, MILT, 9 Linacre Court, Peterlee, Co Durham

BELINDA HAMILTON, Knockderry Farm, Barbour Road, Cove, Helensburgh

SEAN PATRICK JOSEPH HARTY, MA, 20 Ormonde Avenue, Netherlee, Glasgow

JOHN STEWART HARVEY Jr, BS, MA, 7 Duston Lane, Acton, MA 01720-5756, USA

ROBERT HARVEY, FTCL, DRSAM, LTCL, CertEd, Barrachan, Darleith Road, Cardross, Argyll &
Bute



450 | SOCIETY OF ANTIQUARIES OF SCOTLAND, 2001

MHAIRI HASTIE, BSc, MSc, 8 Buccleuch Street, Innerleithen, Tweedale

ALISTAIR RAMSAY HILL, LLB, DipLP, 13 Leslie Place, Edinburgh

JEAN NORIE HOBART, BSL, ID, 10 El Paseo, Irvine, CA 92612-2907, USA

ANGUS HOGG, 51 Scotland Drive, Dunfermline, Fife

DAVID NORMAN HUNTER, The Cottage, Ballendrick, Bridge Of Earn, Perth

CAPT GRAHAME LASCELLES JARDINE-VIDGEN, JP, Applegirth, 83 Terowi Street, Sunnybank
Hills, Queensland 4109, Australia

DAVID HAROLD JENKINS, MA, MA, 410 Garstang Road, Preston

KRISTINA JOHANSSON, MA, 1/4 St Leonards Lane, Edinburgh

RUTHERFORD JOHNSON, BSc, 330817 Georgia Tech Sta, Atlanta, GA 30332, USA

SIMON CHARLES JOHNSON, BSc, 23 Hartington Road, Spital, Chesterfield

WILLIAM ALBERT JOY, BEng, MWWG, 6A Picardy Place, Edinburgh

DR AMY LYNNE JUHALA, BA, MSc, 9320 NW 15th Street, Bismark, ND 58502, USA

CAROLINE RUTH KERKHAM, BA, VCW, Llwyn Deiniol, Llanddeiniol, Llanrhystud, Ceredigion,
Wales

DR LOIS BREUR KRAUSE, BS, MAT, 303 Cherokee Hills Drive, Pickens, SC 29671-8619, USA

ROBERT HARRY KRAUSE, ASEE, 303 Cherokee Hills Drive, Pickens, SC 29671-8619, USA

ROBERT LAMB, BSc, MSc, PO Box 2908, 48 Puritan Drive, Oak Bluffs, MA 02557, USA

JOHN HOLMES LAWRIE, ARCST, BSc, 34 Kethers Street, Motherwell

PETER JOHN LAWRIE, BSc, BA, 95 Pitkerro Road, Dundee

DOROTHY JEAN LAWSON, BA, Ty Coat, Kinlochmoidart, By Lochailort, Inverness-Shire

ROBERT LAWSON, MSc, MCIT, MILT, 5 Broome Close, Altofts, Normanton, West Yorkshire

DAVID KEAY LESLIE, AIB, 3 Pantoch Drive, Banchory

DR PETER LESLIE, BSc, MD, FRCPE, Southbank, Bowden, Melrose

ELIZABETH JANICE LEWANDOWSKI, PO Box 254, Oxford, GA 30054-0254, USA

CAPT CHRISTOPHER LINDESAY, BSc, MBA, HDipEd(PG), DipA&PM, CMACS, 21 Alexandria
Street, Hawker, Act 2614, Australia

DALE LONDON, 39 Morrison Street, Kirriemuir, Angus

CHARLOTTE ANN LUCAS, 1843 North Oswego Place, Tulsa, OK 74115-4803, USA

DAVID LYNN, CSA, Royal Museum, Chambers Street, Edinburgh

BRIGADIER JOHN MACFARLANE, MA, Tighnambarr, Taynuilt, Argyll

DR ALISON ETHEL MACK, MBE, MBCh, B MFFP, 9 Merrylee Road, Glasgow

THE MOST REV DR WILLIAM KELMAN MACKIE, CCR, DD, BTh, 20 Provost Rust Drive,
Aberdeen

DUNCAN STAFFA MACLEAN, PO Box 20263, Reno, NV 89515, USA

ALAN JAMES MACNIVEN, LLB, DipLP, MA, MSc, 1 Garrell Grove, Kilsyth

DONALD MacRAE, 5 Planting Field Lane, PO Box 1271, Edgartown, MA 02539, USA

BRUCE MANN, MA, Picardy Cottage, Skirts of Foudland, Insch, Aberdeenshire

DR PETER MARSHALL, English Heritage, 23 Savile Row, London

LAUREN MARTIN, BA, MA, 35/20 Leith Street, Edinburgh

PROFESSOR JOSEPH DANIEL CAHILL MASHECK, AB, MA, MLitt, PhD, 80 La Salle Street (2H),
New York, NY 10027-4712, USA

COLONEL DONALD JOSEPH MAXWELL, BA, PSC, Rousseau Strasse 10, 67663 Kaiserslautern,
Germany

DR DOUGLAS McELVOGUE, BA, MLitt, 119 Metheuan Road, Southsea, Hampshire

TED NELSON McGILL, BA, MDiv, 124 South Crestmoor Ave, Louisville, K'Y 40206-2737, USA

CURTIS McIVER, BS, MBA, 7844 Lake Forest Drive, Richmond, VA 23235, USA

DR MARTIN McKECHNIE, MB, ChB, FRCSEd, 34 Regent Street, Portobello, Edinburgh

JANET MARY McNAUGHT, MSR, DCRR, 36 Northfield Drive, Pontefract, West Yorkshire

SHEILA HELEN MENZIES, BA, RGN, SCM, HVCert, 1A/1 Abbotsford Crescent, Edinburgh

WALTER TRAVERS METCALF, 1854 Lathan Avenue, Camarillo, CA 93010-1934, USA
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JONATHAN MACKENZIE MILLAR, BA, Flat 3F2, 5 Lyne Street, Edinburgh

DR JENNIFER JANE MILLER, BSc, 69 Highburgh Road, Glasgow

CAPT IAIN MILLINGTON, KStJ, CD, BA, Taigh A "Thoisich Ur, 8 Kaulback Street, Apt 3, Truro, Nova
Scotia, Canada

JULIE MILNS, BSc, 3 Merlin Court, Batley, West Yorkshire

JAMES ALEXANDER MILTON, LLB, DipLP, NP, Linksfield, Old Meldrum, Aberdeenshire

LLOYD DOYLE MINOR, 3260 Hector Road, Newcastle, CA 95658, USA

LAURA MARGARET MITCHELL, MA, Flat 2, 30 Prospect Ter, Ferryhill, Aberdeen

MAUREEN MOFFATT, Henderson’s Knowe, Teviothead, By Hawick, Roxburghshire

DUNCAN JOHN MOORE, DMS, FIAP, 66 Roseworth Avenue, Aintree, Liverpool

SERGEANT MOORE, BSc, 6729 Tennis Drive, Stedman, NC 28391, USA

JENNI MORRISON, MA, Middle Mill, Back Lane, Innerwick, East Lothian

DR ELIZABETH O’BRIEN, MA, MPhil, 7 Ailesbury Lawn, Dundrum, Dublin 16, Ireland

DR SEAN O’REILLY, BA, 115 Henderson Row, Edinburgh

LESLIE OBRE, BA, PGCSE, 28 Monks Road, Airdrie

STEVEN MCKAY ORR, Flat 3F2, 10 Brougham Place, Edinburgh

RITA DOREEN McKENZIE OSTER, AA, MA, 4313 Bohler Avenue, Evans, GA 30809, USA

RICHARD JOHN PATEN, BSc, PO Box 407, Ashgrove, Qld 4060, Australia

EDWARD PENDER, BA, 453 Dean Hall, Columbia, SC 29209, USA

GORDON NEIL PENTLAND, MA, MSc, 53/16 Viewcraig Gardens, Edinburgh

RACHEL ELAINE POPE, MA, 24 Wylam Street, Bowburn, Durham

JOHN ARTHUR RAVEN, BA, MA, 30 Great King Street, Edinburgh

DR CELESTE RAY, BA, MA, PO Box 3187, Sewanee, TN 37375, USA

HON MAGNUS RENFREW, MA, Phillips Auctioneers, 65 George Street, Edinburgh

LT COL ROBERT RETHERFORD, BA, MS, PhD, 5101 Balmoral Lane, Bloomington, MN 55437, USA

IAN LIGGETT RILEY, TD, BSc, The Shambles, 51A Common Lane, Culcheth, Warrington

ALISTAIR BIRCH RITCHIE, QPM, Jannyl, 13 Edgehill Terrace, Aberdeen

DOUGLAS PEMBERTON ROSS, 10300 Nugget Place, Stanfield, NC 28163, USA

SUSAN ELIZABETH ROSS, MM, PO Box 6193, River Forest, IL 60305, USA

DR PETER ALEXANDER ROWLEY-CONWY, Dept of Archaeology, University of Durham, South
Road, Durham

ALAN RUDLAND, BSc, TFR 12 Dryden Street, Edinburgh

RAYMOND ALFRED RUSHTON, 320-4 De George Circle, Rochester, NY 14626, USA

DALE MICHAEL SANDUSKY, BS, ME, 4336 South 3150 West, West Valley City, UT 84119-5856, USA

MARIE LOUISE SANTINI, MA, Inglis Green House, 13 Inglis Green Road, Edinburgh

SHEELAH MARY SANTINI, Inglis Green House, 13 Inglis Green Road, Edinburgh

THOMAS JOHN SHARP, BSc, FRSC, Elderslea, 8 Forkneuk Road, Uphall, West Lothian

JILLIAN ASHLEY SINNOTT, Kitley Brig Cottage, Carlops, Edinburgh

CHRISTOPHER KNUTE SKAGEN, LLB, 585 NE 3rd St, Mcminnville, OR 97128, USA

CARSON CLAY SMITH, 2207 Van Ness Place, Indianapolis, IN 46240-4703, USA

JOHN NIMMO SMITH, 62 Balnakyle Road, Inverness

KEVIN MICHAEL SPENCER, 220 S Lakeview Drive, Petersburg, IN 47567, USA

DR ANDREW SPICER, BA, MA, FRHistS, Dept of History, University of Exeter, Amory Building,
Rennes Drive, Exeter, Devon

DIANA JANE SPROAT, BA, MA, 29 Kaimend, Carnwath, S Lanarkshire

REV DR ROBERT STEPHEN, BA, BD, MTh, ThD, DPS, DipCli, DCIL, FIAM, FCIL, ‘Small Change’,
4 Woodland Road, Hinckley

STUART STONE, BS, MLS, Post-MLS, 3079 S Buchanan St, C-2 Arlington, VA 22206, USA

RONALD TAGGART, 3735 Leonard St NW, Grand Rapids, MI 49544, USA

DR GERARD TALGE, BA, MDdiv, 10 El Paseo, Irvine, CA 92612-2907, USA

JANE ELIZABETH THOMAS, BA, Mlitt, Caldene, Easter Calcots, Nr Elgin, Moray
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HENRY HAROLD THOMPSON JR, 4039 Hampshire Court, Lilburn, GA 30047, USA
WAYNE THOMPSON, MS, MPA, 11700 SW Butner 305, Portland, OR 97225, USA
JOHN TOFFEY 1V, MA, 23 Berkshire Heights Road, Great Barrington, MA 01230, USA
DAVID LINDSAY TORRIE, Tarriebank Home Farm, Marywell, Arbroath, Angus
RALPH TROUP, 54 Longbar Avenue, Longbar, N Ayrshire

JOHN MACLEOD TUTTEROW, JD, BSc, 50 Cumberland Avenue, Asheville, NC 28801, USA

SUSAN VAN HOUTEN, MA, 107 Kirk Brae, Cults, Aberdeen
LUCY VERRILL, BSc, 3F2 33 Sciennes Road, Edinburgh
JENNIFER SUSAN WALKER, BSc, 22 Rannoch Grove, Edinburgh

STEPHEN ALLAN WATT, BSc, DipArch, PgCert, RIBA, ARIAS, Historic Scotland, Regional Office

(North), Fort George, Inverness

DAVID WILLIAM WEBSTER, BSc, FI, CHEM E, Oaklea, 1 Middlewood Park, Deans, Livingston

DR DONALD WEBSTER, MA, 46 Speight Road, Auckland 1005, New Zealand

SHELLY WERNER, BA, 7A Restalrig Road South, Edinburgh

EDITH WHEWELL, Innerwick House, Glenlyon, Aberfeldy, Perthshire

ROGER WHEWELL, FCA, Innerwick House, Glenlyon, Aberfeldy, Perthshire

NIGEL ALEXANDER RICHARDSON WILLIS, Nervelstone, Lochwinnoch, Renfrewshire
DONALD WILSON, BA, 6/9 Orchard Brae Avenue, Edinburgh,

KIRBY WISE-FRASER, PO Box 531, Bouse, AZ 85325, USA

PROFESSOR GREGORY DUNCAN WOOLF, MA, PhD, 3 Beech Walk, Crail, Anstruther, Fife

DR LOUISE ANDERSON YEOMAN, MA, 2F3 41 Home Street, Tollcross, Edinburgh
MARC JAMES YOUNG, 9/3 Bangor Road, Edinburgh
ROBERT STANLEY ZOOG, 27503 S Groh Road, Cleveland, MI 64734, USA

THE ROLL

The record of the deaths of the following Fellows intimated during the year 2000—1 was not read at the

meeting. Dates indicate year of election as Fellow.

W J Aland, 14 Denison Road, Hazel Grove, Stockport, Cheshire SK7 6HS
J VI M Andrew, 15 Buckstone Road, Edinburgh EH10 6QF

H W Bell, 62 New Plymouth, East Kilbride, Glasgow G75 8QB

Rev F R Bell, Hawthornbank House, Wolfhill, Perth PH2 6DA

D Brooke, Craignair, Auchencairn, By Castle Douglas, DG7 1QS

C R Bruce, Room 61 Muirfield Wing, Braid Hills Nursing Home, 77 Liberton Drive, Edinburgh

EHI16 6NS
I B D Bryce, Coull Cottage, 14 Devanha Terrace, Aberdeen AB11 7TW
D E Coghill, Airliosta, Drumchardine, Kirkhill, Inverness IV5 7PX
W J Dally, Glen House, Edzell, Brechin, Angus
I A F David, Schiehallion, Golf Road, Aboyne, Aberdeenshire AB34 SHP
A Davidson, Juniper Rough, Robb Place, Castle Douglas, Kirkubrightshire DG7 1 LW
G B Dorward, Edes-Isle, Jedburgh, Roxburghshire
Mrs E N Dundas, Corran House, Strollamus, Nr Broadford, Isle of Skye IV49 9AL
Mrs E Fenwick, Whinnybrae Cottage, Cormiston, Biggar, Lanarkshire ML12 6NS
W B Ferguson, 6 Cramond Grove, Edinburgh EH4 6PZ
E J Forrester, 3070 GA Hwy 81 SW, Loganville, GA 30052, USA
I L Franks, 6 Wilga Avenue, Altona, Victoria 3018, Australia
I L Herd, 1 Shalloch Park, Ayr KA7 4HL
F Hogg, Kannif-mar, 50 Ewart Grove, Bo’ness, West Lothian EH51 1]J
B K Hope-Taylor, 158 Hills Road, Cambridge CB2 2PN
Dr D Hutchison, The Old Smiddy, East End High Street, Aberlady, East Lothian EH32 ORZ

1963
1976
1984
1962
1991
1975

1973
1994
1967
1971
1987
1969
1957
1979
1977
1999
2000
1977
1990
1964
1965
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A M Lang, 33 Warriston Crescent, Edinburgh EH3 5LB 1986
D H MacPherson, Oakfield, Duchal Road, Kilmacolm, Renfrewshire PA13 4AS 1981
CJ H Mann, Altmore, Murtle Den Road, Mill Timber, Aberdeen AB1 OHS 1987
D A Marshall-Boxall, 1 Cranleigh, Standish, Wigan, Lancashire WN6 OEU 1991
J Miles, 51 Ramsay Road, Banchory, AB31 5STF 1992
Mrs C J Miller, Craimill, Peninver, Campbeltown, Argyll PA28 6QP 1987
P J S Mitchell, Pittyviach, Westfield Road, Turriff, Aberdeenshire AB53 7AF 1965
J O Moar, Setter Hall, Gulberwick, Shetland, ZE2 9JX 1981
R A E Nesbitt, 40 Shorrolds Road, Fulham, London SW6 7TP 1993
Mrs A E Nimmo, 9 Succoth Gardens, Edinburgh EH12 6BR 1986
W K Ottewill, W K Statehaugh, Newtyle Forest, Rafford, Forres, Morayshire 1960
R F Pye, 65 Rua Alegre, Foz do Douro, Oporto, Portugal 1967
J Reid, 470 Cumbernauld Road, G2, Dennistoun, Glasgow, G31 3RN 1987
D G Rickey, Box 1270, Evergreen, Colorado 80439, USA 1986
V M Robertson, 4 Queen’s Lane, Lerwick, Shetland ZE1 0BF 1986
R Rotchford, 32 Melville Gardens, Bishopbriggs, Glasgow, G64 3DE 1994
H M Starling, 12 Laverockbank Terrace, Edinburgh EH5 3BL 1999
J R A C Thompson, 96 Old Landsdowne Road, West Didsbury, Manchester 1973
A K Van Ripper, RR2 Box 152, Vineyard Haven, MA 02568, USA 1981
J D Wallace, Kirkhaugh Cottage, The Shorehead, St Andrews, Fife, KY16 9RG 1966
J M Wallace, 541 Holburn Street, Aberdeen AB10 7LH 1989
A Watt, Rutlands, 13 Arduthie Road, Stonehaven, Kincardineshire AB39 2EH 1970
Mrs A Whitehead, 2/2 West Powburn, Edinburgh EH9 3EW 1984
Miss L M P Whiteside, Lynncroft, The Croft, St Boswells, Berwickshire TD6 0AE 1980
N Woolf, 7B Bedford Towers, Kings Road, Brighton BN1 2JG 1989
Mrs E A Wotherspoon, Sandbank House, Campbeltown, Argyll PA28 6EH 1992

THE PRESIDENTIAL ADDRESS
Dr J N Graham Ritchie then delivered the following Presidential Address:

At the Anniversary Meeting of 1999, my predecessor, Professor Michael Lynch, drew attention to the
increasing role of partnerships in which the Society was involved. This has been a theme that I have
personally been very aware of over the last two years attending Society functions and committee meetings.
One of the most important has been partnership in publication, for the dissemination of information
through publication, lectures and meetings remains central to the Society’s raison d’étre. Because of the
success of Historic Scotland’s Backlog Project a great many pieces of work undertaken in previous years
have been brought into the public domain in the series of double volumes, for which Historic Scotland has
funded the extra cost. Some Fellows have despaired about the length of shelf space involved and the
scientific archaeological content, but the achievement in bringing, cajoling, nudging the papers to completion
on the one hand and publication on the other means that remarkably few important pieces of work remain
unpublished. This is a collaborative venture of which the Society and Historic Scotland can be proud.
Historic Scotland’s role in supporting the monographs that deal with work in their ambit is also vital. The
monographs describing Richard Bradley’s work at Clava, The Good Stones, Christopher Tolan-Smith on
the Caves of Mid-Argyll, and Alison Cameron and Judith Stones on urban work in Aberdeen, have all had
Historic Scotland grant-aid. Few of us will buy all the monographs, and thus the importance of this joint
enterprise may not always be apparent, but for libraries and for future research the results of publicly-
funded work are available to all.

A similar rationale lies behind the Society’s partnership with Historic Scotland and the Council for
British Archaeology over the production of Scottish Archaeology Internet Reports, with Historic Scotland
paying the full costs of the pilots. Dundrennan Abbey was published on the Internet in March. A summary
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account is in the Transactions of the Dumfriesshire and Galloway Natural History and Antiquarian Society.
Such experiments may point the way to the publication patterns of the future, with the detailed account
available via the Internet, and a brief but informative account in the Proceedings structured in such a way
that will encourage you to seek further. Of course Fellows of my generation say may be horrified by this
suggestion, but there is an international dimension to the provision of information, and when our own web
pages are fully operational Fellows in Perth, Western Australia, will have access to the Newsletter as quickly
as Fellows in Perth, Scotland. Thus this partnership has an important dimension for the future.

The Society was approached by the Royal Commission on the Ancient and Historical Monuments of
Scotland to publish monographs relating to the Commission’s work. This joint venture resulted in the
publication earlier this year of Early Medieval Sculpture in the West Highlands by lan Fisher. The volume is
a worthy successor to that published by the Society a century ago, but what is important for Fellows today
is not such a historical approach, but the fact that publication in this way allows a concessionary purchase
price for Fellows. The Society has recently been approached by the National Trust for Scotland with a view
to joint publication of the archaeological work of NTS. Again a most exciting joint venture.

But I would not wish you to think that I am just trying to shift stock. Collaborative ventures in the
organization of seminars has been an important part of recent months. The Conference on the Declaration
of Arbroath in Arbroath in October 2001 involved both Historic Scotland and Angus Council. This took
the interests of the Society to a new audience in Angus as well as to the Fellows who braved the low cloud to
attend from further afield. In November 2001 the Society joined the Training, Conservation Research and
Education Directorate of Historic Scotland in arranging a day seminar on the Conservation of Historic
Graveyards. The popularity of the topic ensured a sell-out audience in this theatre, but also raised awareness
of the Society’s interest in this important issue. The seminar was valuable too in flagging the Society’s
involvement with The Carved Stones Committee in Scotland, as well as offering a platform to local and
family historians to underline the many interest groups involved in recording.

With the Council for Scottish Archaeology we organize an annual conference on Archaeological
Research in Progress, often outside Edinburgh, with responsibility for the organization alternating between
the bodies. I can keep up with most committees, but the most challenging is the Heritage Committee, where
you realize from the alarming exchange of acronyms how involved the Society is in keeping an ear to the
ground on a variety of heritage matters. As a matter of principle we do not lobby on specific issues, but
committee-members report on a wide range of topics and Council has an awareness of a greater range of
initiatives than ever before.

You may think that I have forgotten the National Museums of Scotland or taken familiarity with all
that the Museums do for the Society too far. The Museums’ partnership is both a historical one and a
practical one. The Society’s rooms are vital to the smooth functioning of the administration. The lecture
theatre the centre of the winter meetings. Regularly lecturers compliment the Society on the professionalism
of those in charge of projection facilities, but they are setting the standards of the Museums. The Director is
in regular contact with Museum departments over catering or the provision of committee rooms as well as
more strategic matters. The partnership is a vital one and this is nowhere more important than in the
Library. The Library remains at the core of research into archaeological and allied subjects and we are
grateful to all the staff for their unfailing assistance and tolerance. Those Fellows who have attended the
Library’s open afternoon will be more than aware of their dedication.

ANNIVERSARY MEETING LECTURE

The following Lecture was then delivered

‘The Newbridge Iron-Age Cart Burial’
by Dr Stephen Carter and Fraser Hunter

Following the close of formal proceedings, a Wine Reception for Fellows took place in the European Art
Gallery, Royal Museum of Scotland.



